
Sunday, June 1, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, at Mass you come to receive Holy 
Communion and the priest says ‘Body of Christ.’ as you receive 
the consecrated Host, and ‘Blood of Christ.’ as you receive the 
consecrated Wine.  As you receive Me in My Real Presence, you are 
all joined as one Church as a part of My Mystical Body.  For a 
few moments you are sharing your life intimately with Me after 
Holy Communion.  This is your time to give thanks to your Lord 
for the gift of Myself that I am sharing with you.  Wherever you 
find My consecrated Hosts, My angels are singing constant praises 
to Me.  It is this precious moment with Me that you can 
consecrate all of your daily actions to My service.  Place all of 
your troubles and burdens on My shoulders and I will help carry 
you through the day.  You will find rest in Me, for My yoke is 
easy and My burden is light.  Everyone, who proclaims My Gospel, 
may suffer persecution for My Name’s sake because My Gospel of 
love is at odds with the selfishness and greed of the world.  You 
are in a constant battle between the desires of the soul and the 
desires of the body.  The body wants comforts and pleasures, but 
the soul wants to be perfected in following My Divine Will.  
Rejoice, My faithful, for one day you will share the joy of My 
peace and love forever in heaven." 
 
Monday, June 2, 2003: (Sts. Marcellinus & Peter) 
 Jesus said: "My people, no matter what time in history that 
you are on the earth, it is a courageous and steadfast in the 
faith person that is able to die for their faith in Me.  Giving 
up your life here to be with Me in heaven is a very safe passage 
and I will give you strength through any pain of martyrdom.  You 
may not be tested with such dramatic persecution in your day, but 
you will be persecuted for My sake in other ways.  There are some 
circles of friends that will shun you for living a chaste 
Catholic life.  If you give good example by showing love for Me 
and love for your neighbor in helping them, then you are doing 
nothing more than your duty.  Even if you hear priests or even 
bishops speaking heresies, it is your duty to voice My true 
teachings in defiance of their will and do not follow their evil 
ways.  You are to be in obedience to proper authorities in the 
Church, but you do not have to follow any sinful ways or spread 
such evil teachings to others.  Better to teach My Gospel 
according to the Catechism and the Bible, instead of modernist 
false interpretations of the faith.  You may suffer to defend My 
true traditions, but you will gain merit in heaven for being a 
dry martyr of today." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many times people in the work place 
are struggling to get ahead and gain more pay.  There are some 
who use others to get ahead and they do everything to impress 
their bosses and even put on airs to please their bosses for 
promotions.  My people, do not compromise your morals or your 
faith just to gain a little money.  If you do your work and give 
good example of love of God and love of neighbor, that is 
sufficient.  Do not change who you are just to please someone for 
a promotion.  You should be content with your lot and not envious 
of those who get promotions ahead of you or make more money.  It 



is the treasure that you store in heaven from your good deeds 
that is worth far more than the things of this world.  
Eventually, the worldly people will reject you and try to kill 
you, and you will be forced to seek My refuges of protection.  
Proclaim My Word wherever you are, and do not be afraid of what 
others think of you.  I will bless you for your faithfulness and 
you will be on the path to heaven for following My Will and My 
Commandments.  I love you and I will always be at your side to 
protect you from the evil ones." 
Tuesday, June 3, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, wherever My faithful try to spread 
My Word of the Gospel, you will always encounter the evil one’s 
attempt to stifle your attempts because other souls could be 
saved.  When you give good example to others, you will have to 
work hard to save each soul.  The devil does not give up easily 
in trying to win every soul.  But I am more powerful and I will 
also pursue every soul until their dying breath.  Each soul has a 
special price.  Some may require just a few prayers and they will 
see the Light to follow Me.  Others require much prayer and 
fasting because of their love of the world and their many sins.  
Do not give up on any soul as I do not give up either because one 
day they may finally see the Light and be saved.  By sharing the 
faith with your neighbors, you have done your responsibility to 
lead them to Me.  If they refuse your invitation, then they will 
answer at their judgment, but you have done your job to witness 
to My love.  I give you many opportunities to evangelize others.  
Reach out and try and save as many souls as possible from going 
to hell." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I place My seed of faith in every 
heart and soul, but it is up to each person whether you will let 
My seed grow to fruition in your heart.  Many allow these nets 
and snares of the devil to distract you from Me and your seed of 
faith will never grow.  Still others take My Word to heart and 
they believe.  Every soul should think about their Creator and 
how I love you so much to give you life and a free will.  I want 
you to freely choose to love Me on your own and give Me praise 
and thanks for all that I have done for you.  By My death I have 
given you salvation to forgive your sins.  I am the only gate to 
heaven by which you may enter.  It was My ransom that has made 
you worthy of entering heaven.  By accepting Me as your Savior 
and seeking My forgiveness of your sins, you will be able to be 
saved.  Come to the Light which is your source of life both now 
on earth and in heaven." 
 
Wednesday, June 4, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have seen many recent diseases 
such as SARS being spread over many countries with an increasing 
mortality rate.  You will continue to see more and more diseases 
come on the scene and they will be increasing in their mortality 
rate.  Many of these diseases are man-made to control population 
growth.  You will also see an increase in healing power for 
curing these diseases by those with healing ministries.  As My 
faithful seek out My refuges in tribulation, they will be healed 
by looking on My luminous crosses.  It will be difficult to get 



medicine for these diseases because you will need the mark of the 
beast or a computer chip to buy them.  That is why I will give 
you the healing gifts to counteract the evil ones trying to kill 
you with these man-made diseases.  I am again allowing My 
faithful to endure against impossible means of being cured any 
other way." 
 Jesus said: "My people, innocent children can be playing in 
dangerous situations without realizing it.  The vision of the 
children playing with ropes is an example how someone could get 
hurt without knowing they were playing in a dangerous 
environment.  In the same way some people are innocently thinking 
of using computer chips and chips in the hand to locate lost 
children.  Some are also using such chips for medical 
identification or reading body sensors.  No matter how many good 
ways chips in the hand will be promoted, it is the future abuse 
of such chips that could control your mind.  Refuse to take any 
chips in your body and do not even use smart cards.  Use other 
means of buying and selling as long as you can.  Do not be misled 
by the good uses of these chips which eventually will become 
mandatory and control minds.  Follow My ways to heaven by being 
obedient to My Will and My Commandments." 
 
Thursday, June 5, 2003: (funeral) 
 Jesus said: "My people, you do not belong to this world and 
every one of you must make this transition into the next life 
through the door of death.  You are familiar with the cares and 
desires of this world, but once you die, they will be no more.  
You have always been Mine since the day I created you, and I will 
take you home to Me one day at your death.  This world is passing 
away.  That is why you should be most concerned about your 
destination in the next life.  When you walk through the door of 
death, you will have three directions of heaven, purgatory, or 
hell.  I will be your judge in directing your soul’s destination.  
My mercy is so great that even on your death bed you can call out 
to Me in love to save you from hell.  Those, who totally reject 
Me and refused to love Me, have chosen an eternity in the flames 
of hell.  Those, who need continued purgation of the reparation 
of the punishment due for their sins, may suffer a time in 
purgatory, but one day they will see My glory.  Those, who have 
been perfected by suffering and following My Will on earth, can 
come directly to heaven.  Prepare your next life’s destination 
now while you still can be saved." 
 
Thursday, June 5, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, all abortions result in a dead baby 
and if an accidental live birth occurs, they are at times left to 
die.  Even some late term abortions are now being the center of 
controversy as in ‘partial birth’ abortions.  All of these 
killings are gruesome, but crushing the baby’s skull is 
especially appalling.  Your Congress and President are now close 
to passing such a ban.  Pray for stoppage of abortion at all 
stages of development.  Abortions are the single most cause of 
chastisement on your nation.  You have had more abortions than 



all of your war deaths put together.  Your country will be held 
accountable for all of these murders allowed by your laws." 
 Jesus said: "My people, no matter how much that you wash 
your hands, you will never wash away the blood on your hands at 
your abortion clinics.  Many have been fighting against legalized 
abortions since 1973, over thirty years.  The convenience of 
hiding your sexual affairs compounds one sin with that of murder 
of an innocent baby.  Many have confused women’s rights with the 
right of everyone to be allowed to live.  This same holocaust 
happened in Germany and now this killing is continuing all over 
the world.  Those, who kill My little ones, will taste the wrath 
of My judgment and chastisement." 
 Jesus said: "My people, if you saw the human garbage can of 
the dead babies from one day’s abortions at one clinic, it would 
be enough to make you vomit.  The problem with abortions is that 
these butchers are doing everything to hide the bloody remnants 
of their evil killing.  They even make laws and rulings that 
movies or pictures of abortion cannot be shown.  The more public 
the display of these killings are, the more exposure this grisly 
business would reveal that babies are being brutally killed.  
When will this killing stop?  If it continues, your nation will 
die as well." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you will soon be celebrating 
Pentecost as My apostles were  then empowered to speak My Gospel 
to all the nations.  My people, you have had the empowerment of 
the Holy Spirit through Baptism and Confirmation.  There is no 
waiting for why you cannot start evangelizing souls at any time.  
It is only pride and laziness that may hold you back from trying 
to save souls.  Put aside that now and go out to preach My Gospel 
to all nations without anything holding you back." 
 Jesus said: "My people, every year you try to add a little 
color to your garden with many flower plants.  Your arrays of 
flowers are a witness to the beauty of My creation.  You also are 
conscious of your physical beauty by being well groomed.  You 
also should be willing to add beauty to your interior soul by 
frequent Confession of your sins.  The beauty of a pure soul is 
your most beautiful gift to Me in your preparation for heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people, if a person should die in their 
early twenties, you grieve such a loss because they were denied a 
long life.  At such funerals there are many more tears because 
many have grown accustomed to their presence.  In this same light 
look how all the aborted babies were also denied a long life.  
They were not denied by God, but they were denied by the hand of 
the abortionist.  It is sad what your mothers are doing by 
abusing their children in the worst way.  Pray that your country 
will see the light of the evils of abortion and bring your 
civilization back to a God-centered country again." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you plant some young trees in your 
yard when you first move in and then over the years you benefit 
from the development of those trees for looks and for shade.  
Think of a life of a human baby and how such a soul blossoms over 
the years into an adult that can have a dramatic affect on a 
society.  When you shut off such life by abortion, you will never 
know what contributions could have been lost because man has 



decided to terminate this life at an early age.  Your society may 
be suffering greater losses than you know when so many babies are 
killed for no good reason." 
 
Friday, June 6, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, just as St. Peter was imprisoned and 
killed for spreading My Gospel, you will again witness another 
persecution of My Church during the tribulation.  For many years 
you have had spiritual freedom to worship in America.  Many have 
abused or have not exercised their religious freedom, so now it 
will be taken away as you will lose all of your freedoms.  
Because you have not relented in your abortions and have not 
changed your sinful lifestyles of living together and homosexual 
acts, now My wrath will come against your country as the one 
world people prepare the way for the Antichrist.  This time of 
persecution for believing in Me is coming quickly as the New Age 
Movement will be forced on the people.  A great schism will occur 
in My Church, but My faithful remnant will be protected at My 
refuges.  Many will be martyred for their faith, but they will be 
instant saints. Keep a good prayer life for strength against an 
evil generation." 
 
Saturday, June 7, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, too many people are striving only 
for earthly rewards instead of heavenly awards.  Many sports 
teams struggle all season to gain first place and to win the 
playoffs.  The fans of these teams are also high spirited for 
their favorite teams to win.  This struggle for fame for 
individual awards sees contracts for ads as a bonus for their 
wins.  People also struggle in the work place to be first to 
receive awards, bonuses, and promotions.  In many phases of life 
awards are sought for financial gain or for the pride of fame in 
being the best.  While it is acceptable to struggle to get ahead, 
it should not become an obsession that controls your life by 
letting pride determine everything.  If you really want to 
struggle for a prize, winning a place in heaven will give you the 
greatest reward that you could ever have.  Gaining heaven will 
require seeking My help and it will be humility instead of pride 
that will help to perfect your soul.  To come to heaven you must 
love Me and your neighbor as yourself.  Some become selfish to 
have everything for their own comforts, but My disciples must 
share with everyone.  It is better to seek heavenly rewards which 
are everlasting than earthly rewards which are forgotten 
tomorrow.  Seek the places of the saints than earthly heroes of 
earthly fame." 
 Jesus said: "My people, being lazy on purpose or deceitful 
about your income for tax purposes is a way of stealing and not 
using your God-given talents.  Remember the lazy servant in the 
Gospel that buried his master’s money.  Everything was taken away 
from him.  There are some incapable of working for various 
physical problems, but there are many others living off the 
system with little effort to help themselves.  Others cheat on 
taxes to steal from the society for their own gain.  Those, who 
work hard and pay taxes, are supporting the rest.  Many 



government and local government programs are in danger of not 
being able to fund all of your entitlement plans.  With high 
unemployment, fewer jobs, and many debts at all levels of 
government, the future of your country will have many problems.  
Your politicians are not telling your people how insolvent your 
Social Security and Medical plans are for the next years of the 
new retirees.  There is little justice in your world today, but 
all of those abusing free payments and cheating on taxes will 
answer to Me at their judgment.  Slothfulness and stealing are 
sins that people will suffer for offending Me." 
 
Sunday, June 8, 2003: (Pentecost Sunday) 
 Jesus said: "My people, I told My apostles to wait and I 
would send them the Holy Spirit to empower them in My Name.  The 
Holy Spirit is upon everyone and you must invite Him into your 
lives because you are all temples of the Holy Spirit.  You are 
all gifted with the gifts of the Spirit at Confirmation so you 
may be empowered also to evangelize souls in My Name.  The moment 
the great wind came upon the upper room and the tongues of fire 
came down upon My disciples, they began to speak out in many 
languages about the glory of God.  This was the beginning of My 
Church as the apostles started to preach and evangelize all 
nations.  Evangelization is not limited to priests and bishops, 
but all of My faithful can reach out to save souls.  My fire of 
love is personified in the Holy Spirit and His fire comes into 
each soul open to God’s love.  Reach out and spread My love to 
all nations as well." 
 Jesus said: "My people, your people refuse to see the 
connection of your serious sins and the many chastisements that 
you are suffering because of your sins.  Your poor economy, high 
unemployment, and the physical disasters and diseases are all a 
result of your greed for money and for pleasure.  Violations of 
birth control, having heterosexual and homosexual activity 
outside of marriage and abortions are continuing with no remorse 
for your sins.  You have seen My wrath on the evil people of 
Noah’s day and on the evil people of Sodom and Gomorrah.  Do you 
think My justice will be any less for your evil age?  The 
increase in the frequency and intensity of your wars and 
disasters is not by accident, but it is a result of your 
unrepentant sins.  You are witnessing such disasters all over the 
world because other countries are tasting My wrath for their sins 
as well.  The evil ones will be allowed a brief reign over the 
earth, but I will return and subdue the evil ones and renew the 
face of the earth.  A new Era of Peace will be seen as a reward 
for My faithful on their road to perfection.  Be thankful for My 
gifts of protection as I will guard your souls from the evil 
ones." 
Monday, June 9, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the closeness of an earthquake next 
to a cave represents earthquakes as they will be signs of the end 
days of tribulation.  In Matthew’s Gospel you see earthquakes, 
famine, and pestilence given as signs of the time of the 
Antichrist.  See all of these unusual weather storms, unusual 
diseases, natural disasters and wars as part of the earth 



reacting to all of your abuses and sins.  In My mercy I will 
forgive your sins if you ask Me, but the damage you have done to 
the earth can only be changed when I will renew the earth.  The 
evil one world people will be allowed to reign with the 
Antichrist for a brief time of testing.  Then I will vanquish 
them to the flames of hell as I will reward My faithful on earth 
and in heaven.  Be prepared spiritually for this time with a good 
prayer life and your sacramentals.  As you are threatened by 
riots, schism and chips in the hand, you will have to call on My 
angels to lead you to the nearest refuge of protection.  I will 
be there to help you, if you just call on Me in your need." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I want you to be dressed in the 
armor of My spiritual protection.  This helmet represents truth 
which comes from a properly formed conscience.  It is one thing 
to know the Commandments and the verses of the Gospel, but it is 
another to live your faith and walk in the truth of My Word.  
Even Pontius Pilate questioned what is truth?  Truth involves 
knowing and understanding right from wrong, but also a desire to 
please Me and not offend Me with sin.  The breastplate of your 
armor is faith and this protects your life spiritually as it 
protects your heart physically.  Faith in Me is a deep belief in 
everything I stand for.  A faithful person believes in every part 
of the Apostles Creed.  Your faith must be so strong that no one 
can take it away from you, even if you are asked to die for My 
Name’s sake.  This faith must so inspire you that you must be 
willing to share your love for Me with all of those around you.  
This means passing on your faith not only to your children, but 
to everyone that will listen to your evangelization efforts.  
After Pentecost, now you can call on the Holy Spirit to 
strengthen you in your understanding of truth and living your 
faith as a witness to others."  
 
Tuesday, June 10, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, your communications have come a long 
way with your current technology.  While many people make phone 
calls and data exchanges, it is the abuses of these advances that 
are taking away your privacy.  Almost all of your communications 
are being screened supposedly for security and drug fighting.  
This information could be used against you as the evil ones come 
to power over your freedoms.  Be aware that any electrical 
transmissions are suspect for being private and secure.  Just as 
your phone lines can be used for good or bad, so your own 
communications with people can be used for good or bad purposes 
as well.  Sometimes it is important to get useful information as 
warnings or helps for problems.  It is when you gossip about 
others or lie to ruin someone’s reputation that your spoken word 
can be sinful.  Be careful in your speech not to swear or take My 
Name in vain.  Your ability to speak freely also is a gift, so do 
not use it wrongfully against others.  Control your anger and do 
not make judgments about others.  You have free will, but use 
your voice for good, especially in saying your prayers of praise 
and thanks to Me." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the day of your coming to My refuges 
is close at hand.  You are seeing the signs of the coming 



takeover by the one world people.  The controlled famine, the 
schism in My Church, and forced chips in the body are ready any 
day.  At My Word the Warning will come and the events leading up 
to the Antichrist’s reign will occur.  Those, who have access to 
fuel for your cars, will be able to drive most of the way to your 
nearest refuge.  Others may have to ride your bikes to My places 
of protection.  It will be difficult to leave your house and car 
behind to seek My protection, but once you are stripped of your 
possessions, it will be easier to put your full trust in Me.  The 
tribulation will be a test of your faith in Me, but all that is 
in Scripture must be fulfilled.  After the evil one’s brief 
reign, you will see My comet of chastisement as I will defeat the 
evil ones and My angels will cast them into hell.  I will then 
renew the earth and there will be an Era of Peace as a reward for 
My faithful." 
 
Wednesday, June 11, 2003: (St. Barnabus) 
 Jesus said: "My people,  you can imagine how difficult it 
was to evangelize Christians in the early days with poor 
transportation and communication.  In addition to these problems 
the early apostles suffered persecution and even martyrdom for 
spreading My Gospel.  Today, you have been blessed with many aids 
of planes and phones and very little persecution.  All the more 
reason that it should be easier to evangelize souls to be saved.  
You are against complacency and affluence that holds back some 
from working for souls.  Also, there is not a sense of urgency 
that time is short even though there are many signs that you are 
in the end times.  You have many beautiful crucifixes and 
rosaries today, but these objects will be hard to find and buy 
during the tribulation.  Save your extra sacramentals now for 
when they will be scarce.  Work hard to save souls also while you 
still have time to do so.  It will be very difficult to convert 
souls once the evil ones come into power." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many are concerned whether their 
children are getting a good education at the secular level.  
Compared to some schools, American grade schools are less 
rigorous and less competitive than European schools.  Students 
are excelling on their own and poorer students slow down the 
others.  Parents should also be concerned that their children 
keep up on their spiritual education on the same level.  Many 
religious education programs are not teaching the faith as 
rigorously as it was taught in earlier years.  The parents are 
responsible to share their gift of faith with their children.  It 
is important to teach your children the necessity of a good 
prayer life so they will be able to stand up to the daily trials 
that they will face in life.  Without spiritual stamina, worldly 
problems could overwhelm a young adult.  Parents want their 
children to excel in their secular education, but they should 
also excel in their spiritual education as well." 
 
Thursday, June 12, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many know the Commandments and about 
those things that are mortal sins.  As I mentioned in the Gospel, 
killing is a serious offense against the Fifth Commandment, but 



those who express anger to others, are violating the spirit of 
this Commandment as well.  It is important not to allow anger or 
rage to cause you sinful behavior, but pray for those irritating 
you.  Instead of letting your pride demand an angry response, 
overlook their criticism and you will quiet any hostilities.  
Others may be antagonizing you just to get a response from you.  
By ignoring their false accusations, you will frustrate their 
evil intents.  Seeing the confessional is a sign that everyone 
needs to confess their venial sins with frequent Confession.  It 
is not just mortal sins that require Confession.  You are all 
sinners and in need of asking My forgiveness even for your venial 
sins.  I have an abundance of graces waiting for each sinner who 
desires to cleanse their souls.  It is this perfection of a pure 
soul that I desire in everyone." 
 
Thursday, June 12, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many times you read news stories in 
the papers, in magazines, or on the internet.  In the light of 
some recent fabricated stories, scandals in information from 
corporations, and even fabricated information on wars, the 
printed word cannot be fully trusted from any human source.  It 
is now becoming clear how your news is censored and even given to 
cover a hidden agenda by those controlling your government.  The 
only word that you can fully trust is My Word of Scripture 
because it will never change and will be fulfilled in My time.  
Put your trust in Me since you cannot trust evil men desiring 
world control." 
 Jesus said: "My people, every time there are motions to 
strike a peace settlement in the Holy Lands, there are those 
doing everything to keep it from happening.  The constant 
fighting back and forth just arouses more hate between each 
faction.  Man’s peace is very fragile and many do not want to 
give up their fight for total control.  Continue to pray for 
peace all over the world because your wars have yet to solve any 
problems.  Not finding the leaders of the last two wars and false 
propaganda has shown you what I have said all along, that your 
media is driving the people into more and more fruitless 
conflicts." 
 Jesus said: "My people, every one of your fuel sources or 
alternate power sources all have measured risks involved.  Fuels 
can explode, and will be depleted over time.  Nuclear power has 
radioactive wastes and long term radiation and cancer risks.  
Dams may influence the environment and pose floods if they are 
damaged.  Fuel cells can cause explosions if hydrogen and oxygen 
get out of control by damage or sparks.  Fossil fuels also 
threaten pollution in various ways.  The price of your energy is 
not just for the initial cost, but must be weighed against the 
least harm to your environment." 
 Jesus said: "My people, your government owned lands are 
expanding as fewer people can afford the taxes on private land.  
Control of logging and thinning of your forests has become a 
challenge because of the many fires over the years.  Without 
proper management of your woodlands, you could lose many timber 



lands to continuous fires.  Government control over these lands 
is no guarantee of limiting the number of serious fires.  
Destruction of your forests for money has left many scars on the 
earth that may never recover.  Pray that your natural resources 
are managed in a proper way, or greedy men will destroy your very 
environment." 
 Jesus said: "My people, some have complained of a cool and 
wet spring which has affected your crops and your outdoor 
activities.  Some of your seasons seem to be lagging into the 
next season as your weather cycles are being influenced by 
weather making and control of the high and low pressure systems.  
Your unsettled weather is a reflection of your unsettled sinful 
lifestyles.  You are being chastised with financial problems and 
continuing disasters and epidemics.  Change your lives to follow 
My Divine Will and life will be much more rewarding for your good 
actions." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many feel the need to refresh 
themselves by going on vacation in the country to break the 
monotony of their work lives.  It is good to have a little 
relaxation and rest so your body can carry on the rest of the 
year.  Just as you need vacations and sleep for the body, you 
also could benefit from a spiritual retreat as well.  It is good 
to set aside some special time to evaluate your own spiritual 
progress in your life.  Sometimes by taking an inventory of 
whether you are improving or falling back into old habits, you 
can see the big picture of your life and how you need to make 
some changes to improve your spiritual life.  Call on My help and 
your angel to lead you on the right path to heaven.  Share your 
success in your faith with each other to help enhance your own 
faith." 
 Jesus said: "My people, man is constantly building new homes 
and residences because of your expanding population.  As you see 
more land developed, you are seeing how more of your resources 
are being consumed just to afford everyone the necessities of 
life.  You will soon see more problems in providing for 
everyone’s needs both for jobs, food, water and shelter.  As more 
people compete for the same needs, man will have to adapt to 
different ways of distributing the limited earth resources to all 
peoples.  Pray that your governments and My help will provide for 
all of your needs without wars over scarce resources." 
 
Friday, June 13, 2003: (St. Anthony) 
 Jesus said: "My people, America is beyond darkness at night 
because your people are living in a fog of sin even during the 
day time.  My Light of redemption awaits every conversion to 
belief in Me, but people are being blinded by the fog of 
possessions, money, comforts and pleasures of the modern world.  
When people are so taken up with their entertainment, new cars, 
and the latest electronic devices, that does not leave any time 
for Me in their lives.  That is why all of My faithful must be 
bright beacons of faith and love so your example can shine 
through all of these earthly distractions.  Do not be 
disheartened that your prayer groups are few in number.  It is 
your persistence and faithfulness to Me that will be your 



strength.  My faithful remnant will be small in number, but you 
will be true believers and not just part time convenient 
believers.  You cannot love the world and Me, it will be one or 
the other.  Give your allegiance and worship to Me only or you 
will be an idol worshiper of the world.  My reward will be great 
for My followers,  but those, who follow the world, will suffer 
eternity in the flames of hell." 
 Jesus said: "My people, at My refuges you will be living a 
simple life among the elements in the country.  Homes will be 
crude and your implements for eating and washing will also be 
simple in form.  I  will provide for your needs of food and water 
and My angels will protect you from the evil ones.  Even with 
modern detection devices, they will not find you, as My angels 
will block their way.  Dogs will not be able to follow your 
scent.  You will be trusting Me for everything.  Rejoice that I 
will protect you during the tribulation, although some may have 
to suffer martyrdom for their faith.  Those, who are faithful to 
Me, will be rewarded in My Era of Peace.  Those, who refuse to 
accept Me, will be judged to suffer in hell." 
 
 
Saturday, June 14, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people of America, your government is making 
a huge mistake in allowing your international companies to export 
all of your jobs to foreign countries to take  advantage of slave 
labor wages.  These companies still charge the same prices and 
keep the profits.  Your country will not survive on just a 
service economy because you will have huge deficits to import raw 
materials as oil and to import manufactured goods.  Your job 
losses and deflation are creating deficits at all governmental 
levels because your average wages will be shrinking giving less 
taxes.  This free trade will never work because your workers 
cannot compete with third world slave labor.  All of your current 
tax incentives encourage foreign made goods which receive no 
tariffs when they are brought into your country by domestic 
companies.  The plan to destroy your country economically and by 
constant wars is succeeding and soon a major financial collapse 
will allow the one world people to take over your country.  If 
this is too slow, they will use terrorists to speed up your take 
over.  Your unrepentant sins are bringing about your own 
destruction.  Taking out prayer, the Ten Commandments and God out 
of your documents and the allegiance to your flag, are ways you 
are turning your back on Me.  If you do not fight for your 
freedoms, then they will be taken away."  
 Jesus said: "My people of America, I am showing you these 
billowing fires to represent many types of disasters that will 
upset your fuel supplies and spread destruction in your cities.  
Earthquakes and volcanoes could be endangering many of your 
cities as their frequency and intensity increase.  Fires in the 
forests from arson and fires in your refineries from terrorists 
or sabotage will cause increasing damage and financial losses.  
As you see more fires occur, it will be more apparent that they 
are man-made and not just accidents.  The one world planners are 
behind many of your disasters, wars and financial problems to 



bring you down.  See that these things are being allowed because 
America is a nation of sinners without repentance.  If you will 
not wake up to your chastisements because of your sins, then you 
will see your freedoms taken away and the one world people take 
over your nation.  America must repent as a nation and change its 
sinful lifestyles, or you will face your destruction by your own 
hands."  
 
Sunday, June 15, 2003: (Trinity Sunday) 
 Jesus said: "My people, this feast of the Blessed Trinity is 
an unfathomable mystery for humans to understand.  It is 
sufficient to know We are Three Persons in one God-Father, Son 
and Holy Spirit.We are the source of creation and all love.  
Everything about God is infinite-infinite love, infinite mercy, 
infinite justice, and infinite peace.  I love every one of My 
creations and it is you who choose to love Me or not, but I 
always love you.  The love between the Father and I generates the 
Third Person of the Holy Spirit.  I created man out of love and I 
died for each of you out of love.  Now I have gifted each of you 
with My love by instilling the Holy Spirit in each of you so you 
can share your love with Us and your neighbors.  We are the 
infinite example of love and it is this love of God and neighbor 
that generates My Commandments that will lead you to your needed 
perfection to enter heaven.  By seeing your place in My creation 
as part of a loving Person, you are drawn in your spirit to love 
God because it is My peace that can only give rest to your soul.  
Come to the Blessed Trinity and share your love with Us." 
 
Monday, June 16, 2003: (Mass for St. Anthony) 
 St. Anthony said: "My dear children, Father Charlie needs 
your prayers and encouragement in his ministry.  He has many 
gifts and after a needed rest, he will find room in his heart to 
continue preaching the Word of Jesus.  He has been touched in 
many beautiful ways and he needs to build on his experiences to 
help others.  Continue to pray for him in his moment of decision.  
All of your family members and friends can continue to call on My 
help and I will be your intercessor.  I am also here to help 
those preaching My Savior’s Word.  Go and preach and follow the 
ways of Jesus." 
 Jesus said: "My people, man is always curious if there is 
life on other planets, especially in his own solar system.  Even 
if some old microbe fossils could be found, it would give proof 
that life could exist at another time.  Many of man’s probes are 
trying to discover water under ground or at the polar caps for 
the potential of life as you know it.  It is better to send 
unmanned probes in these searches because they do not endanger 
lives, nor do they need to return.  Returning possible foreign 
microbes could cause an outbreak of disease which could not be 
cured.  Man’s curiosity could cause more problems than it solves 
and it is expensive learning for what may come out of these 
missions.  If some kind of life is found, it would stimulate more 
exploration.  See My creation as the perfect conditions for life 
to exist on the earth and do everything to preserve what I have 
given you." 



 
Tuesday, June 17, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, for some, cars are more of a 
necessity to carry out your life to work and your errands.  For 
others new cars are almost an obsession with little concern about 
price.  Still others are looking for the least car for the money 
to get by.  Depending on a family’s income, it can be difficult 
just to have transportation after paying for the loan, insurance, 
and maintenance.  For those that can afford cars, these vehicles 
provide needed transportation for the family and others’ needs.  
They are a blessing in getting you places quickly, but they can 
be troublesome for your budget and pollution to the air.  
Spiritually, the concern is not to be so taken up with your 
possessions that they become idols to you.  Think of My 
sacraments also as vehicles to carry My grace to your souls.  You 
can come to Confession and Holy Communion often and your soul 
will have all the nourishment that you need.  My gifts are always 
available to you, so take advantage of My abundant graces which 
protect your spiritual life."  
 Jesus said: "My people, your movies and TV programs are 
having an evil influence on those watching them.  Many movies 
exploit horror movies with ugly creatures, bad language, 
glorification of killing, fornication, adultery, and nudity.  It 
is no wonder that you have so much violence in your society when 
you can see killings and shootings on the news or in many TV 
programs.  When there is little value given to life, you can see 
how abortions have become so accepted in parts of your society.  
All of this abuse of women and bad language gives bad example and 
becomes more acceptable the more you see it.  That is why you 
should not watch such offensive movies and discourage others from 
watching such filth.  These bad movies are occasions of sin and 
bad example for others to imitate.  By discouraging and 
boycotting such movies, you can encourage movie makers to get rid 
of this filth.  If you do nothing and they make money, then these 
movies will continue to get worse.  Many evil movies have demonic 
inspiration to lead people astray.  Choose what you watch 
carefully to limit your sin and evil temptations." 
 
Wednesday, June 18, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the children are so beautiful to Me 
because they are the faithful of tomorrow.  They are graduating 
today to the next grade, but they also need to be instilled with 
a proper teaching of the faith so they can pass the faith on to 
their children.  The responsibility of teaching the faith to save 
souls is so awesome because you are concerned with the eternal 
life of each soul that you touch.  Those, who evangelize adults 
and teach religion to the little children, will gain great merits 
in heaven for all of your evangelization efforts.  Always be an 
example of My love to others in your actions so they can see that 
you are living My message of love." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many of your recent new outbreaks  
of disease such as monkey pox, SARS, and West Nile virus are 
being spread purposely in your country as a terror tactic in 
forcing new vaccines.  The media creates an intended scare to 



think that many people will be endangered by all of these 
diseases.  Then a miraculous cure comes on the scene that costs 
considerable amounts of money.  Soon unless you have the chip in 
the hand, you will not be able to buy any cures for these new 
diseases.  There are viruses and bacteria placed in jet trails to 
spread these latest diseases.  The jet trails also are designed 
to lower you immune system response to all of these diseases.  
Even your microwave weather scanners are causing diseases in 
combination with these man-made epidemics.  The ultimate goal of 
the one world people is to control the population growth so they 
have fewer people to control.  I will enable more people with 
healing gifts as well as My white crosses that will heal many as 
you look upon My crosses.  You will need prayers, angel power, My 
healing, and a strong faith to survive the end time epidemics.  
Trust in Me and I will protect you from the evil ones at all 
times."  
 
Thursday, June 19, 2003: (Our Father Gospel) 
 Jesus said: "My people, at every Mass and in your rosaries, 
you are always praying the ‘Our Father’ prayer that I taught My 
apostles.  You have heard the priest talk of the many attributes 
of God that he described in the words of the ‘Our Father’ in his 
homily.  I want you to focus on two main thoughts in this prayer 
and that is repentance in seeking My forgiveness and ‘Thy Will be 
done’ referring to giving your will over to My Divine Will.  
These are two areas necessary for you to perfect yourself for 
entering heaven.  All men and women are sinners and you need to 
put aside your pride and admit that you make mistakes in life and 
they offend Me.  Admitting your guilt in sin brings you to Me in 
Confession where I can forgive your sins and purify your soul 
with the grace of this sacrament.  Following My Will means that 
you must consecrate everything over to Me.  It means that you are 
saying yes to following My plan for your life and you are putting 
your own selfish desires aside for My sake.  You will need 
prayers of discernment to follow and imitate My life.  Use your 
talents that I have given you so you can accomplish the things 
that I have planned for your life.  When you only follow your 
will, you are being selfish and denying the purpose that I had 
for your life.  Follow Me in everything and again you will find 
your reward in heaven as My kingdom will come." 
 
Thursday, June 19, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many of you love to celebrate 
birthdays and other events with many sweets and ice cream.  Some 
on diets or with diabetes have to suffer through these 
temptations.  Others fast from such foods to hold your spiritual 
life up as more important than earthly pleasures.  Remember how I 
fasted many times before great events in My earthly ministry.  
You can fast to help yourself  in your important projects.  
Fasting helps you to control the body from excessive sin.  You 
can fast any time during the year and not just during Lent." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many times you need to make repairs 
on your house or repairs on your car.  At first it is painful to 



think of any inconvenience for not using a room or a car for a 
time.  Also paying for the repair can come at times when you find 
it hard to pay the money.  Repairing a sinful soul can be 
difficult as well.  The first pain is realizing that you are a 
sinner and have offended God.  The guilt is taken away at 
Confession as your soul is restored to its original beauty.  
Making reparation by prayer and suffering is the means by which 
you must repair the break in the bond of our love.  It is also 
the damage that must be repaired to bring you back into My good 
graces.  I will always forgive you, but there is always My 
justice of reparation that must be satisfied." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have seen how buildings become 
run down from a lack of care and damage from unruly tenants.  It 
becomes expensive to keep repairing damage if it is purposely 
inflicted.  Many excuses are given for not making repairs either 
from lack of money to no regard for keeping things looking 
respectable.  This is what happens to your soul when you refuse 
to go to Confession over the years.  Little by little sin darkens 
your soul until there is little thought of God in a soul’s life.  
Just as you desire to keep your house looking decent, you should 
also take care to have your soul looking pure as well.  Your 
house will pass away, but your soul lives forever.  Better to 
keep your soul ready by frequent Confession for when I come at 
your death.  If you truly love Me, you will say so in your daily 
prayers and be attentive to the life of your soul in My grace." 
 Jesus said: "My people, every day you encounter all kinds of 
races and nationalities.  In all of your dealings with people, 
you must love everyone, even your enemies or those that you are 
not comfortable with in their presence.  I love everyone and you 
must imitate My love even in difficult cases.  By your reaching 
out to everyone in love, you will be blessed for your efforts.  
Treat everyone equally as I do.  When you imitate Me, you must 
follow all of My Gospel and not just those words that are 
comfortable." 
 Jesus said:"My people, be ready to help those especially  
who cannot return your charity as the poor.  Then you will store 
up treasure in heaven.  Loans or help to your friends and 
relatives is easier to be returned and there is little suffering.  
Giving to feed the homeless or help them with shelter will be 
more rewarding because they cannot pay you back.  Every time you 
do something for someone, do not expect repayment and you will 
find true friendship in your own future need.  When you are 
charitable in time and money, your Father will see what you do in 
secret and repay you at your judgment."  
 Jesus said: "My people, I want you to be peacemakers 
wherever you may find discord, whether it be between nations or 
relatives and friends.  There are many injustices in this world 
and it is not easy for people or nations to reconcile their 
differences.  Where there is anger or distrust between factions, 
do not be afraid to help bring compromise through loving care for 
each side and a desire for peace instead of war.  War is never 
the answer and do not let the evil ones have their way with you.  
Pray for peace always and work to bring peace wherever you can 
help." 



 Jesus said: "My people, there are many different cultures 
and traditions in the world that do not always fit together as 
these ill fitting tool pieces.  Where there are differences, it 
is not your place to force your will on another to live as you 
live.  At times your love for others will call on you to tolerate 
other beliefs or ways of life.  By compromise and making peace 
with others’ differences, you can show how love is not forcing 
but accommodating.  Help others in need even when it is hard to 
like them." 
 
Friday, June 20, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, at times you desire possessions so 
much that you make them idols, even in place of your prayers.  
When something occupies your time so much that it interferes with 
your prayer life, then you need to change your lifestyle and stop 
wasting your time.  Possessions, entertainment, and modern 
electronic devices can steal your time from Me.  Many movies, TV 
programs, and evil books like those on Harry Potter can be 
occasions of sin and the occult.  Your spiritual life is more 
important than any earthly distractions, so your prayers and 
worship of Me should be your first priority.  The evil one uses 
your curiosity and pleasure-seeking to draw you into sin and to 
use up your time only on earthly things.  Focus on prayers first 
and then do your daily duties.  At the end of your life you will 
be judged on how you loved Me and your neighbor as well as an 
accounting of how you spent your time.  Follow My Will in all 
that you do."  
 
Saturday, June 21, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, when you die on the cross with Me, I 
will raise up your spirit.  When I was on the earth, I had to 
suffer for all of mankind as I carried a cross throughout life 
and on Calvary.  I have given you My life as an example to 
imitate for your own life.  You all are called to take up your 
own cross and follow My plan for your life.  I am asking you to 
die to self and give your will over to My Divine Will.  This is 
not easy to deny control over your life and place it all into My 
hands.  But I am your Creator and you are here to know, love, and  
serve Me, not just yourself.  I am calling you to live a life of 
detachment from the desires and comforts of this life.  I am 
calling you to consecrate everything that you do and that you are 
all over to Me.  All of your possessions are not yours, but I 
allow you to be a steward of these things.  Even your life is not 
yours because you belong to Me.  You are a gift of life to 
everyone around you until I take you home to Myself.  Remember 
that I have chosen you and I have given you the gift of faith.  
It is up to you to find nourishment in your faith by coming to Me 
in prayer and My sacraments.  Call on My help and I will assist 
you in carrying your daily cross.  Trust in Me fully and you will 
have no fear and no worries." 
 Jesus said: "My people, this place of Sugar Bush will be a 
place where many will drive here for protection.  The broken 
wheel represents how you will have to suffer persecution in your 
brokenness as your soul is purified.  It also means that those, 



who come here, will stay here a long time.  Suffering is a part 
of your life that you should offer up to Me in reparation for 
your sins.  In the end days you will suffer much for believing in 
Me, but I will offer you a miracle of My protection both for your 
body and your soul.  Prayer here will enrich your soul for taking 
time to share your love with Me." 
 
Sunday, June 22, 2003: (Corpus Christi) 
 Jesus said: "My people, today you celebrate My greatest gift 
of My on going Real Presence with you in My Eucharist, since I 
instituted this sacrament at the Last Supper.  This is My lasting 
remembrance that I share with you every day at Mass and in all of 
the consecrated Hosts in My tabernacles.  This breaking of the 
Bread has been multiplied over the years in every consecrated 
Host, just as I multiplied the fish and barley loaves when I was 
alive during My ministry.  This bread and wine becomes My Body 
and Blood at the Consecration and you experience Me as the 
‘living water’ that I spoke of to the woman at the well.  I am 
the Bread of Life and he who eats My Body and drinks My Blood, 
will have eternal life who receives Me worthily.  Whenever you 
have problems, you can come to a real Person in My Presence in 
the Host.  You can come to My tabernacles for prayers of petition 
and prayers of praise and adoration.  Give glory and thanks to Me 
for this is My greatest gift of spiritual life to everyone." 
 
Monday, June 23, 2003:  
 Jesus said: "My people, you are constantly in the midst of a 
battle of good and evil every day.  Today’s Gospel speaks about 
not judging others because that is My responsibility only.  While 
it may be human to judge others, My judgments are not as harsh as 
human judgment.  You do not always know all of the facts, so many 
times you make the wrong conclusion for a given person.  It is 
when you voice your opinions of others to your friends that you 
are gossiping and ruining someone’s reputation.  You would not 
like others talking about you, so do not do so behind their backs 
either.  The evil one uses this misinformation to start trouble 
between people and even nations.  Lies and gossip are the tool of 
the devil, so do not spread stories about others.  There is 
enough turmoil in the world, so being silent can stop such lies 
and rumors.  If you are truly trying to show love to everyone, 
then you would not hurt someone in any way.  Try to be 
peacemakers in preventing trouble than being part of the  
problem." 
 Jesus said: "My people, drugs and alcohol are creating many 
addicts and much crime as a result to pay for these things.  
These people are at the lower income level and these abuses are 
dragging down your society with killings and drunk driving 
deaths.  Drugs and alcohol make some people rich, but they cause 
a heavy price supporting those people who are ruined by these 
substance abuses.  The souls of these people are controlled by 
Satan, unless someone brings them out of their addictions.  When 
your mind is controlled by drugs or alcohol, you cannot think 
clearly to know what you are doing.  Pray for these addicts to be 
converted, and pray for the apprehension of those feeding their 



bad habits.  This is another sign of how decadent your society 
has become when you see drugs and the crime it causes." 
 
Tuesday, June 24, 2003: (St. John the Baptist’s birth) 
 Jesus said: "My people, as you look at this crib, let it be 
a reminder of where you started your life’s journey.  Your life 
on earth is very short.  If you are in doubt, just look behind 
you and see how quickly the years have passed you by.  One day I 
will call you home to Me and it would be helpful to you to have 
your hands full of love and good deeds.  You all have sins, but 
it will be how you sought My forgiveness that will show Me how 
much you love Me.  If you truly love Me, you will show Me the 
good deeds that you have accomplished for the love of your 
neighbors.  If your love comes from the heart, then you will 
reach out to others above your selfishness.  Now that you know 
what is expected of you during life, it would be good to witness 
your love every day of your remaining time here.  You are never 
too late to convert your life of sin into one of love for God and 
neighbor.  You look out on a beautiful day as how gracious I have 
been with the beauty of creation.  I look on every day as an 
opportunity for each of you to witness your faith to Me for My 
greater glory." 
 Jesus said: "My people, movies and books that glorify 
killing and the occult are allowing the devil into people’s lives 
by curiosity of the unknown.  Demons of the dark side are 
misleading people into the occult by the attraction of power and 
money.  Some people have literally sold their souls to the devil 
for fame and money.  The latest rage to buy more Harry Potter 
books and movies is a continuing ploy to lead children and even 
adults into spells and curses to gain advantage over people.  
Each book takes on more serious evil cults that could even lead 
to demonic possession.  Do not have these books in your house and 
do not watch these evil movies because your purchases promote 
more evil to spread.  You are in a battle to fight the devil’s 
temptations, and it is foolishness to invite him into your soul 
or your house through these evil books and movies.  Warn the 
children not to read these books, nor watch these movies because 
of their evil influence into the occult.  Pray for the protection 
of your children’s souls from this open glorification of Satanic 
things." 
 
Wednesday, June 25, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people of America, you will be further 
tested this summer by droughts and fires in some areas, and 
storms and floods in other areas.  The violence in your weather 
continues to mirror the violence in your society and the wars 
that you are bringing on others.  Your sins are scarlet with your 
unrepentant abortions, fornications, adultery, and homosexual 
acts.  Since you are not changing your lifestyles through 
conversion, I have told you that your destruction will be 
increased.  By natural disasters, diseases, and terrorism you 
will suffer much and you will eventually be brought to your knees 
in asking for My mercy.  I have continually asked you to be 
peacemakers and do not become involved in the wars of the one 



world people.  These constant wars are bankrupting your economy 
and they are tying down your military in areas that you do not 
have to be.  Repent of your sins now before worse destruction 
will befall you.  All of these things I have warned you about in 
the past, and if you refuse to convert, then you will be 
condemned to suffer the consequences of your sins." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the road of life stretches out your 
lifetime and these flowers represent the many faces of people 
that you meet along the way.  The ups and downs of the road 
represent the good times and trials  during your life.  Whether 
you are doing well or facing hard times, it is a joy to have 
friends to help you and support you.  If you had to depend solely 
on yourself, it would be very difficult to make it through.  You 
can call on My help too because I am the one sending all of these 
people into your life.  While they are helping you, you are 
helping them in return.  You support each other with your 
friendship and good deeds.  So as you go through life, be 
thankful for all the beautiful lives that I place along your path 
in life.  Many of these souls can also be helping you in your 
faith so that you keep your focus on Me.  Life is precious and 
many times you realize this when your friends die or move away." 
 
Thursday, June 26, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people of America, several of your cities 
will face near total destruction from earthquakes, storms and 
man-made terrorism.  The destruction of some parts of your cities 
has been mild in comparison to the coming massive destruction 
that will throw your country into disarray both financially and 
physically.  I have told you in the past that your evil cities 
will face My wrath of destruction much like Sodom and  Gomorrah 
were destroyed.  My justice will be brought against your cites 
because of your wanton sin and unrepentant hearts that are 
mocking My laws.  You will come on your knees seeking relief from 
your trials.  But unless you convert your life of sin, further 
destruction will occur.  Continue to pray for the sinners of your 
country before you are no more." 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, this eternal gas flame represents 
the eternal life of that soul of a famous person.  You have My 
Real Presence in this life in My consecrated Host.  The 
constantly burning sanctuary lights indicate My Presence in My 
Eucharist and also point to your eternal life for all who believe 
in Me.  Your body will decay to bone and dust after you die, but 
your soul lives on forever.  Better to seek eternal life in 
heaven than burn forever in hell." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many like to gamble their money away 
and some spend their whole life building up a pile of wealth 
which only their heirs will inherit.  Do not waste your time 
seeking after earthly treasures, but focus on building up your 
heavenly treasures in heaven which no one can steal.  Do not 
gamble with the life of your soul, but follow My Will so you can 
have My promise of eternal salvation." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are faced in life daily with a 
choice of choosing My Light of grace or the gleaming light of 



worldly riches.  Some think if you have a lot of money or gold, 
then your life will be easy.  That is why worldly people seek 
money all of their life and they live in fear of losing their 
wealth.  Money does not give you happiness because it is cold 
without love.  You will face sickness and death and suffer life’s 
trials no matter how much money you have.  So live in the 
richness  of your faith and have hope in My protection for all 
that you will face in life." 
 Jesus said: "My people, these different sized boats 
represent the rich and poor of the world.  Those, who have money, 
squander their money on expensive boats, cars, and houses as 
status symbols.  Those, who are poor or of less means, buy only 
what they need and can afford.  If you have excess wealth, you 
should be sharing with those who are less fortunate than lavishly 
buying expensive things for your self.  Those, who give their 
money to charity, are realizing more treasure in heaven than they 
could ever gain on earth." 
 Jesus said: "My people, take a look at where man is spending 
most of his money.  Some is spent on space research, new weapons 
systems and many social programs to support people.  Your largest 
expense is on your industrial-defense complex to support all of 
your wars with armies and sophisticated weapons systems.  Another 
large portion is spent on social services and health care 
programs.  The money that you spend on wars and false diseases 
could better support your infrastructure without tight restraint 
of your local governments." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many of your court decisions favor 
protecting minorities or those with less financial means.  Yet 
when it comes to protecting the rights of the unborn, many voices 
are silent concerning the justice of murder by anyone choosing to 
kill their infants.  Life is too precious for your society to 
discard it as human garbage.  Your laws are not following My 
Commandments and you will be suffering for these injustices." 
 Jesus said: "My people, very few people desire to be 
missionaries of My Word in evangelizing souls for Me.  It is even 
restrained to talk about religion in open conversation.  Some 
feel uncomfortable in sharing their faith, but you will feel more 
uncomfortable when you will suffer for wasting your time.  Spend 
more time in prayer and sharing My Word and you will have a rich 
reward of My grace and a glorious reward in heaven.  You find 
many ways to entertain yourselves, but you could be spending more 
time thanking Me and giving Me praise." 
 
Friday, June 27, 2003: (Sacred Heart of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: "My people, every year that My feast day comes, 
there are fewer that remember Me.  That is why I am sad on this 
feast day.  I am sad also because the number of people praying My 
devotions and My Mother’s rosaries are becoming fewer in number 
also.  My faithful are not having their spiritual lives fed as 
the people of years gone by were fed.  The clergy in general are 
not encouraging good prayer lives and devotions to My Sacred 
Heart and My Blessed Mother’s Immaculate Heart.  It is the laity 
who are carrying on these devotions, but the younger people are 
not being taught the richness of their faith.  I do not want to 



hear My people complain of small numbers of the remnant, but you 
should be thankful for your own faith.  Faith needs to be fed by 
daily prayer, consecration to our two hearts, and a daily 
commitment to carry your own cross without complaining how heavy 
it is.  Follow Me and you will be led down the path to your 
salvation in heaven."  
 
Saturday, June 28, 2003: (Immaculate Heart of Mary) 
 Jesus said: "My people, this large umbilical cord is a 
representation of My Blessed Mother’s personal connection to each 
of you as her children.  She is your connection to Me through the 
unity of our two hearts.  At the foot of the cross all of the 
people of the earth were given My Blessed Mother to be your 
mother through the person of St. John.  She is watching out for 
each of her children as a good mother would care for her 
children.  Her protection of her mantle is upon each of you.  As 
you pray your rosaries, you are asking My Blessed Mother to be 
your intercessor of prayer to Me for her intentions.  Give thanks 
and praise to God that I am sharing My Blessed Mother with you.  
These feast days of My Sacred Heart next to My Blessed Mother’s 
Immaculate Heart are symbolic of how our two hearts are joined as 
one.  Imitate My Blessed Mother in her giving of her will over to 
living in My Divine Will.  We love each of you with an 
everlasting, unconditional love, and we ask you to love us in 
return."  
 
Sunday, June 29, 2003: (Sts. Peter & Paul) 
 Jesus said: "My people, today you celebrate St. Peter, whom 
I gave the keys to My kingdom on earth, and St. Paul, who was a 
great teacher and leader of My Church among the Gentiles.  This 
vision of heaven shows you your goal and your reward for being 
faithful as My apostles were faithful, even to being martyrs for 
My Name’s sake.  You, My people, are My modern day apostles 
because you are My arms and legs to bring sinners to Me in 
conversion as St. Paul.  You will face many trials and sufferings 
when you proclaim My Gospel message of love.  Sinners are 
comfortable in their sins and they will reject you for trying to 
change their comfortable living.  Your steadfastness in the true 
faith will meet much resistance and persecution, but you must 
persevere in your mission to evangelize souls in My Name.  Do not 
worry about what you are to eat or what you are to wear, for the 
worker is worth his wage.  Your work for Me may even bring you to 
the possibility that you may suffer martyrdom as My apostles did.  
Be willing to give your life to Me as lovingly as I died for love 
of you.  When you have struggled through life and have fought the 
fight for My Gospel, you will win your prize of sainthood in 
heaven with Me as your reward.  Give Me praise and glory for the 
opportunity to be My soldiers for the faith at this time of the 
great battle of good and evil in the end times." 
 
Monday, June 30, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have heard the reading of My 
justice and My mercy concerning Sodom and Gomorrah.  Abraham 
asked Me to hold My hand of judgment if there were only ten just 



people in these cities.  I spared these cities until I removed 
Lot and his family.  Once My angels led Lot and his family out, 
then I sent fire and brimstone to destroy these cities.  Your 
cities, America, are also calling for My justice and some will be 
destroyed where there are not enough just people.  Once My 
faithful have either been martyred or they have come to My 
refuges, then My justice will truly befall your cities.  I cannot 
hold back My justice much longer because your sins are crying out 
to Me for judgment.  Convert your lives today before it is too 
late and you lose your soul to Satan.  Have your souls purified 
with frequent Confession so when I come to judge your nation, I 
will find you faithful." 


